Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday 20th April 2006 at 7.00 p.m.
Present:   Cllrs. R. Warmington (Chairman), O. Smith (Vice Chairman), R. Gee, K. Mison (part), 
A. Parsley, J. Smith, J. Stevens.  Clerks:  A. Jobson and L. Warmington.  Mr. Graham Hurley, two parishioners.
	
	
	Action

	
	
	

	1
	Apologies were received from Cllrs. P. Daniels and D. Neal.
	

	
	
	

	2
	Register of members’ interests.  Cllrs. R. Warmington and J. Smith declared an interest in agenda item 14b) and Cllr. R. Gee declared an interest in agenda item 14d).
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman closed the Parish Council meeting and opened the floor to members of the public.
	

	
	
	

	3
	Police Report.  See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	4
	Parishioners’ Question Time.  See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	5
	County Councillor’s Report.  No report had been received.
	

	
	
	

	6
	Borough Councillor’s Report.  See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	7
	Presentation by Graham Hurley on Clare in Bloom’s suggested sustainable planting in the Churchyard border
	

	
	
	

	
	Following Anglia in Bloom’s suggestion of more sustainable planting a plan had been drawn up for planting the Churchyard border.
	

	
	
	

	
	Mr. Hurley circulated a list of existing shrubs in the Churchyard border and comments about them.  There is currently a commitment to maintain between 70 – 80 shrubs.  Mr. Hurley raised concerns about the overgrown ivy and holly on the monuments and railings and the state of the path towards Callis Street.  He felt this gave the churchyard an uncared for look and suggested this needed attention.
	

	
	
	

	
	With the removal of some of the existing, poor shrubs the proposed planting would be for 37 shrubs in Autumn 2006.  Mr. Hurley went through the list of shrubs already given to the Parish Council and explained that some of these would not be planted because of concerns they would grow too large.  He gave suggested planting positions for the remaining shrubs.
	

	
	
	

	
	Mr. Hurley was thanked for all his work.
	

	
	
	


	
	Cllr. O. Smith said that the Parish Council was aware of the problems of the overgrown ivy and the state of the path towards Callis Street and this was top of the list for the Cemetery Committee to address.
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. K. Mison asked whether the border should be widened to accommodate the shrubs.  Mr. Hurley replied that this was not desirable as it would increase the amount of work, i.e. weeding, for the Clare in Bloom volunteers.  He had chosen shrubs that would grow slightly off the ground with no low branches in order to enable easier mowing.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman reported that this will be considered by the Cemetery Committee at their next meeting with an agenda item at the next Parish Council meeting in May and a decision would be made then.
	Cemetery Committee/

Clerk

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman closed this part of the meeting then re-opened the Parish Council meeting.
	

	
	
	

	8
	Minutes of the previous meetings held on 16th and 29th March 2006
	

	
	
	

	
	Acceptance of the Minutes was proposed by Cllr. J. Smith, seconded by Cllr. O. Smith and carried unanimously.  The Chairman signed them as true record.
	

	
	
	

	9
	Clerk’s Report
	

	
	
	

	
	The report was circulated at the meeting.  
	

	
	
	

	
	The deeds for the Ancient House are currently held with the County Archivist at Chelmsford, Essex.  It was agreed to request their return for copying and then storing with the Suffolk Records Office.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	Re:  Playing Field Project.  Cllr J. Stevens reported that planning fee has been waived.
	

	
	
	

	
	Re:  Remembrance Sunday parade.  Clerk to write to Sheila Martin requesting she write as usual to the Police but also give precisely what roads need to be closed and the timing which would be helpful to PC Spraggons.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	Re:  Malting Lane car parking.  To be agenda item at next meeting.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	10
	Correspondence (see attached schedule)
	

	
	
	

	11
	Finance
	

	
	
	

	a)
	Presentation of monthly and yearly accounts
	

	
	
	

	
	The Financial Clerk explained the accounts in detail.  Acceptance of the accounts was proposed by Cllr. J. Stevens, seconded by Cllr. A. Parsley and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	

	b)
	Exclusive rights of burial – There were none.
	

	
	
	

	12
	Committee Reports
	

	
	
	

	a)
	Street Cleaning – Cllr. O. Smith reported that Mr. Hines is starting to tackle weeds in the town centre.  Mr. Hines requires new jacket.  Street cleaners’ salary to be an agenda item at the next meeting.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	b)
	Emergency Planning – Cllrs. R. Gee and J. Smith reported that they had attended a seminar run by SALC on 11th April which had been very useful.  Clare appears to be ahead of many others in emergency planning.  The seminar raised the issue of communication during an emergency when possibly phones would not be working.  Small communities were concerned if there was a pandemic flu outbreak.  To be addressed at next Emergency Committee meeting. With regard to the East Anglian Ambulance First Responders Scheme  Cllr. J. Smith agreed to speak to one of the doctors locally to gauge the need.
	Cllr. J. Smith

	
	
	

	c)
	Cemetery – Cllr. O. Smith reported that the work on the yew trees has been completed.  Reply received from SALC with regard to our questions about health and safety issues with headstones in cemeteries.  To be discussed further at next Cemetery Committee meeting.  Bonfires were seen in The Nuttery over the Easter period. PC Spraggons has agreed to patrol this area when possible. Cemetery Committee will also make recommendation with regard to Clare in Bloom churchyard border planting proposal.
	Cemetery Committee

	
	
	

	d)
	Finance – In Cllr. P. Daniels absence the Chairman summarized the minutes of the Finance Meeting held on 18th April 2006 including the Internal Audit, Broadband for the Clerk’s office and unpresented cheque to be stopped to Folley Electrical Services.   It was agreed to hold regular Finance Committee meetings on each Tuesday prior to the Parish Council meetings on Thursdays.
Re:  Playing Field project.  Cllr. J. Stevens said that Cllr. D. Neal had asked whether the costings received from Winston Knowles included fees for a Quantity Surveyor.  Cllr. J. Stevens had spoken with John Martin who confirmed that there is no need for a Quantity Surveyor.  It was agreed to write and thank David Dickson who had given an excellent report at the Annual Parish Meeting.
	Clerk

	
	i)
	To consider any recommendations and suggestions for the allocation of funds available for expenditure under section 137 of the Local Government Act 1972.  None.
	

	
	ii)
	Decision on financial support to Tourist Information leaflet.  The Chairman reported that some members of the Clare Business Association had agreed to fund the difference.   It was decided that the Parish Council should agree how much financial support they would give in the future.  It was agreed that this should go to the Finance Committee for consideration before the next precept.
	Finance

Committee

	
	
	


	13
	Reports
	

	
	
	

	
	Website.  Cllr. J. Smith reported that a very encouraging meeting had been held with Jason Fitzpatrick (Pure Energy) and Elaine Collins (editor who works with Jason).  It was felt very important to advertise the website to the people of Clare in order that they could use this valuable resource.  It was agreed to write an article for the Clare Focus which Elaine will fine tune.  The idea of a Parish Newsletter was discussed again.  It was agreed to be an agenda item for a future meeting and for Parish Councillors to come forward with ideas.  It was agreed to ask Elaine Collins what the cost would be to have the newsletter edited.
The Welcome front page will be updated seasonally.  Directory to be updated.  Emergency Planning details to be included.  Guest book to be removed.  Keith Haisman to be contacted re photographs.  Playing Field section to be included.  Local organizations to be encouraged to use the Local Events page.  Encourage links with schools etc.  Ideas for the future include local people writing about their memories of Clare and sending in photos of the local area with the best being put on the site each month.
If any Parish Councillor wished to attend Jason Fitzpatrick will be giving a presentation about the Internet to the Haverhill Chamber of Commerce at 6.00 p.m. on Wednesday 10th May 2006.  Cost is £10, contact Haverhill Chamber of Commerce.
	Cllr. J. Smith

Clerk
Cllr. J. Smith

	
	
	

	
	CHOC.  Chris Sheppard to be asked to reissue invoices to Clare Parish Council, not CHOC.
	Cllr. R. Gee

	
	
	

	14
	Planning
	

	
	
	

	a)
	SE/06/1445 – Erection of sports pavilion (following demolition of existing) (Resubmission) – Playing Field, Harp Lane, Clare.  The Parish Council declared an interest and did not make a recommendation.  It was agreed to write “It is our planning application and we commend it to the Planning Authority”.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman and Cllr. J. Smith left the meeting.
	

	
	
	

	b)
	SE/06/1464 – Retention of dwelling and cart lodge not built in accordance with planning permission SE/02/3318/P – Land adjacent to Swallows, Hermitage Meadow, Snow Hill, Clare.  It was agreed that as the dimensions were not on the original planning application it was difficult to compare the plans and see the differences.  It was agreed to contact the Case Officer and request an extension in order to have a site inspection.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman and Cllr. J. Smith rejoined the meeting.
	

	
	
	

	c)
	SE/06/1479 – Erection of 3 no. two storey dwellings with associated parking following demolition of existing bungalow and alteration of existing vehicular access – 15 Cavendish Road, Clare. Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. J. Stevens and seconded by Cllr. A. Parsley.   Three Councillors voted against the planning application and this was an even split.  On the Chairman’s casting vote this was carried 4:3.  The Parish Council agreed to ask the Planning Authority if there is sufficient splay into the entrance for such a busy road used by pedestrian school children.  
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. R. Gee left the meeting.
	

	
	
	

	d)
	SE/06/1500 – Change of use from licensed slaughter house to factory/workshop (Class B2) – Slaughter House, 1 Chilton Street, Clare.  Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. J. Stevens, seconded by Cllr. O. Smith and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. R. Gee rejoined the meeting.
	

	
	
	

	e)
	SE/06/1457 – Erection of two storey and single storey rear extension and single storey front extension (revised scheme to include (i) front porch canopy; (ii) an obscured glazed window in the east elevation; (iii) rear elevation of extension to be inset 1.2m on the ground floor) – 1 Mortimer Place, Clare.  Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. A. Parsley, seconded by Cllr. R. Gee and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	

	f)
	Applications received by the Clerk between publishing the agenda and this meeting.  None received.
	

	
	
	

	g)
	Borough Decisions
	

	
	
	

	
	TCA06/1284 – Saddlers Cottage, Well Lane, Clare – Granted
	

	
	SE/06/1180 – The Peppermill, 1 Well Lane, Clare – Refused
	

	
	SE/06/1275 – Land adjacent to Clare Police Station, Erbury Place, Clare – Granted
	

	
	SE/06/1220 – 53 Hertford Road, Clare – Granted
	

	
	TCA06/1274 – 30 Bridewell Street, Clare – Granted
	

	
	SE/06/1283 – Hermitage Farm, Snow Hill, Clare – Permitted
	

	
	SE/06/1298 – 12 High Street, Clare – Refused
	

	
	SE/06/1300 – 9 Hermitage Meadow, Clare – Granted
	

	
	SE/06/1270 – 27 Nethergate Street, Clare – Granted
	

	
	
	

	
	The Clerk was asked to contact St. Edmundsbury concerning the enforcement at The Old Bank House, Market Hill, Clare as nothing appears to have been done and copy in Cllr. J. Stevens.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	15
	Elect Clare Parish Council’s representatives for CHOC.  
	

	
	
	

	
	It was agreed to put forward Cllrs. R. Gee, A. Parsley and J. Smith to the AGM.
	

	
	
	


	16
	Appointment of Trustees to Clare Combined Charities
	

	
	
	

	
	Before a decision is made it was agreed to request a list of the current Trustees.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	17
	Allocation of Parish Councillors to Committees
	

	
	
	

	
	It was suggested that each Parish Councillor should serve on at least one of the main Committees – Finance, Cemetery and Street Cleaning.   It was noted that some Parish Councillors sit on more than one Committee.   Cllr. J. Stevens proposed that every Parish Councillor should serve on a main Committee, this was seconded by Cllr. J. Smith and carried by the majority.
	

	
	
	

	18
	Agree the future of Clare Christmas Lights
	

	
	
	

	
	It was confirmed that St. Edmundsbury will provide funding for 2006 lights and with other funding the Christmas lights will go ahead this year.   Mr. Tony Beverley from the CBA was standing down from organizing the Christmas lights and it was agreed to write and thank him for all his hard work in the past.  In future Cllr. J. Smith will be collecting money for the lights for the CBA.  However, somebody with experience is needed to replace Mr. Beverley in liaising with the contractor.  Justin Wallace, Tourism Manager at St. Edmundsbury, has also been very helpful in the past but will shortly be retiring. After discussion it was agreed to ask him if his replacement will have the necessary experience.
It was agreed to ask Tony Beverley to prepare a “crib sheet” of all the work that needs to be done.

It was agreed to have the Christmas Lights as an agenda item for the May meeting.

Concern was expressed that St. Edmundsbury has delegated the organization of the Christmas Lights to the Parish Council. The organization of the Christmas lights is complicated and requires a considerable amount of work.   It was felt that it was part of the Borough Council’s job to do this and that resources are being spent in Bury St. Edmunds and Haverhill.  Clerk to write.
	Clerk
Cllr. J. Smith

Cllr. J. Smith

Clerk

Clerk

	
	
	

	19
	Agenda items for next meeting
	

	
	
	

	
	No additional items at this stage.
	

	
	
	

	
	Meeting closed at 10.00 p.m.
	


SUMMARY OF CORRESPONDENCE
Thursday 20th April 2006

	
	Sender
	Summary

	
	
	

	1
	Cathy Manning, Cabinet & Electoral Services Manager, St. Edmundsbury Borough Council
	Re:  Parish and Town Council election costs.  Two changes to be aware of when budgeting for the possibility of a by-election:- 1) increased hours of poll by two hours which will result in increases in staff and building hire costs, and 2) Re-aligned clerical fee.  For the combined Borough and Parish elections in May 2007 more welcome news – costs up to a cap of £1,200 expenditure per parish will be met with any costs over that figure being recharged.  Action:  Passed to Finance Committee

	2
	Miffy Warrack, Chair of Clare Pre-School
	Re:  Clare Pre-School.  Unfortunately due to falling numbers the pre-school is running at a loss.  At the moment the Committee would simply like to make this known to the public and also ask if there are any ideas of grants they may not have thought of.  Currently planning fund-raising lunch and race night.  Trying their hardest to keep things going for as long as possible.  Grateful for any assistance.  Suggest they contact CLASP, the Big Lottery Fund and Awards for All.  Action:  Clerk

	3
	Sarah Pinkerton, Projects co-ordinator, Essex & Suffolk Water
	Re:  Abberton Scheme River Stour Information Sessions.  Long-term plan to extend the capacity of Abberton Reservoir.  This includes changing the amount of water that is transferred from Denver in Norfolk through the Ely Ouse Essex Transfer Scheme to Abberton Reservoir.  This could affect the River Stour which will be used for part of the transfer of water to Abberton Reservoir.  Two information sessions to be held: 26th April 2006 at Clare Town Hall between 15.00 – 20.00 and 28th April 2006 at The Granary, Sudbury between 15.00 and 20.00.  Grateful if we could circulate the information regarding these events within organization Agreed to post notices at Pashlers Alley, the Town Hall, Parish Council noticeboard and the Library.

	4
	Major H.F. Creswell (Retd.), Parishioner
	Re:  Damage in Clare.  Concern at vandalism.  Letter to be read out.  While the Parish Council acknowledge it is a problem, criminal damage figures have not increased significantly from last year. PC Spraggons attends Parish Council meetings and is made aware of any sporadic vandalism in the town.  Main areas are the Country Park, the Cemetery, The Nuttery and the centre of the town. Following discussion it was agreed that concerns about vandalism in the Country Park will be taken to the next Country Park Advisory Panel meeting.   With the government push to move over to Neighbourhood Policing (see PC Spraggons’ annual report attached) there is a possibility that there may be an increase in police funding in rural areas.  Clerk to write to Major Cresswell.  Action:  Clerk.  

It was agreed to write to the Co-Op to seek reassurance that they are doing everything they can to prevent selling alcohol to underage youngsters, particularly in the late evening.  Action: Clerk 

A suggestion was made about the possibility of having a local “Street Warden” patrolling at certain times of the week.  It was agreed to investigate this further with PC Spraggons.  Action: Clerk.

	5
	SALC
	Re:  Mary Mitson-Woods retirement from SALC.  Invitation to say thank you and goodbye on the evening of Friday 28th April 2006 at 8.00 p.m. at Kesgrave War Memorial Community Centre.  Guests limited to two per Parish Council.  RSVP.  Chairman to attend.  Action:  Clerk.

	6
	Pete Southerhill, St. Edmundsbury Borough Council
	Re: Youth Provision Report.  Is producing a report for young people aged 13 – 21 years old, which will include private, voluntary and statutory provision.  Is there any information we have that will be relevant to his research?  Suggest Mr. Southerhill looks on the website and visits Clare.  Action: Clerk

	7
	ChildLine Midlands & East Anglia
	Re:  Donation request.  Passed to Finance Committee.

	8
	Stop Stansted Expansion
	Re:  BAA’s Consultation on the Second Runway.  Did the Parish Council make a formal submission to BAA’s second runway consultation?  If not, they would be interested to know this too.  Write and confirm that the Parish Council did not make a formal submission.  Action:  Clerk


	
	Judith Stephenson, Archivist, Suffolk County Council
	Re: Clare Parish Council burial records.  Receipt of items deposited in July 2005.  A number of items do not comply with their collection policy.  These can either be disposed of or they can make arrangements for us to collect them.  The Finance Clerk offered to collect them.  Action:  Finance Clerk/Clerk

	10
	Peter Shaw, Music Committee Member
	Re: Picnic concert.  To be held at the Church on 15th July 2006.  The music, by the Cantate Youth Choir, will be in the church, the picnic will be in the Churchyard during an extended interval from approximately 19.15 – 20.30.  They will be erecting gazebos, patrons will provide own food and drink.  In the event of rain the picnic will move to the Community Centre.  They would like to park the Choir’s Coach on the football field car park.  It will be there from approximately 13.00 – 22.00.  If the Parish Council feels this is not advisable please can we let them know.  Car parking agreed.  Action:  Clerk

	11
	Les Snow, Community Fire Safety Rep., Clare Fire Station
	Re:  Free Home Fire Safety Checks.  Must ensure they target those that are most at risk from fire.  List of those groups who are most vulnerable.  Please can we pass on a central contact telephone number to organization or individuals in and around Clare.  Noted.  

	12
	Malcolm Smith, Chairman, Clare Business Association
	Re:  Vehicle speed across Market Hill and Traffic Warden.  Thanks for copying in e:mails to Kevin Shipp.  At some stage a proposal to limit vehicle speed across Market Hill to 20 m.p.h. has been made.  Request the Council not to take this up.  The slowing down and speeding up of vehicles and the vibration thereby incurred from the larger vehicles would be oppressive to the inhabitants and buildings in the centre of Clare. It was suggested that this was a passing remark by Highways.  No follow up required.  Cllr. J. Smith to report back to CBA.  Trust the Parish Council will push strongly for a replacement and such a person will spend time in Clare.  The time-limited section of the High Street is routinely flouted to the detriment of those who wish to park for a short period to spend time and money in Clare. Following discussion it was agreed to write to Inspector Gent to express concern that the role of traffic warden is being finished and to ascertain what powers the new PCSO’s will have and seek clarification of how often they will visit Clare. Reply to Malcolm Smith.  Action:  Clerk 

	13
	Joy Bowes, Head of Legal and Democratic Services, St. Edmundsbury Borough Council
	Re:   Code of Conduct training – 15th June 2006.  There will be a training session in conjunction with SALC on the above date from 6.00 pm. – 8.00 p.m. in the Council Chamber at the Borough Offices, Angel Hill, Bury St. Edmunds.  Details of the content of the course will be considered by the Standards Committee on 12th April..  The course will be run again later in the year.  Please can we advise how many Councillors can attend on 15th June and how many are interested in attending later in the year.  Clashes with Parish Council meeting.  Ascertain date of next training.  Action: Clerk


	
	Sender
	Summary

	14
	Winston Knowles
	Re:  Proposed Sports Pavilion, Clare.  Confirm that planning application was submitted.  The Planning Officer, Rona Hopkinson, with whom the preliminary drawings were agreed is no longer looking after this application and the Case Officer is now Lesley Westcott.  Will contact her 3 – 4 weeks after the Publicity Notice expires to see if there are any points that need to be addressed and will be in touch again then.

	15
	Winston Knowles
	Re:  Proposed Sports Pavilion, Clare.  Enclose a copy of the site plan forwarded to St. Edmundsbury Planning Department.

	16
	Copies of correspondence between Kevin Shipp, SCC, and Stuart Green, Ancient House Museum 
	Re: Signage to Ancient House Museum.  Additional signage agreed at two locations – Nethergate Street (lamp column 127, close to Moon Yard) and Well Lane (lamp column 128, between Post Office and The Griffins).  Additional sign requested outside The Vicarage – Kevin Shipp obtaining price.

	17
	Dr. I.S. Hornsey (Parishioner)
	Re:  Planning Application SE/06./1298 – 12 High Street, Clare.  Copy of letter to St. Edmundsbury Borough Council.  

	18
	Susan Francis, Enforcement Officer Planning, St. Edmundsbury Borough Council
	Re:  Signs displayed at 26 Nethergate Street, Clare.  Have reconsidered the matter and in her opinion the two signs do not materially affect the character and appearance of this listed building and street scene.  

	19
	DEFRA
	Re:  Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act 2005 – a Parish Council guide to environmental enforcement.  For this first time this allows Parish Councils to issue fixed penalty notices for littering, graffiti and flyposting offences from 6th April 2006 and also dog control orders.  Only Parish Councils who are interested in using these powers should obtain a free copy of this guide.  They are currently planning a training course and details can be obtained on website.

	20
	Rona Burt, Chairman, SALC Executive
	Re: Transitional arrangements.  To cover the change in Chief Executive Officer suitable consultancy arrangements are in hand to ensure that there will be extra cover for any legal work as necessary.

	21
	Western Suffolk Local Strategic Partnership
	Re: Forum meeting to be held on 24th April 2006 at Sudbury Town Hall.  Invitation to attend.

	22
	Councillor Olive Smith
	Thanks for kind wishes whilst in hospital and for flowers on return.


Items 14 – 22 noted
Attachment to the Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Thursday 20th April 2006

	3
	Police Report

	
	

	
	PC Chris Spraggons presented his annual report for Clare (31/03/2005 – 01/04/2006).  Please see attached. 

	
	

	
	The Chairman asked whether vandalism in the town had worsened.  PC Spraggons felt that it had not but there were areas to be watched, i.e. the Country Park, the Cemetery and The Nuttery and the Town Centre.  There were regular foot and traffic patrols in Clare.

	
	

	
	There are currently three active Neighbourhood Watch schemes in Clare – Cavendish Road, Churchill Close and Chilton Street.  The Nethergate Street scheme has fizzled out and Clare Heights has recently lost its co-ordinator.  PC Spraggons and Dianne Townsend (the Neighbourhood Watch Liaison Officer) are working on these.  If anybody wishes to join please contact PC Spraggons.

	
	

	
	A discussion took place on the loss of the traffic warden role.  PC Spraggons had reported that there were now three Police Community Support Officers (PCSOs) based in Haverhill.  The PCSOs would cover the work of the former traffic wardens but would have additional responsibilities.  PC Spraggons emphasized that he had requested regular attendance in Clare.  He has been addressing concerns about car parking in the town centre by speaking to people who had illegally or badly parked and issuing tickets where necessary.  The impression that he had received was that people felt there was insufficient parking in the centre of the town and that the Country Park was too far away for those people who have mobility problems.

	
	

	
	The Chairman thanked PC Spraggons for his comprehensive report.

	
	

	4
	Parishioners’ Question Time

	
	

	
	Planning application SE/06/1464 – Retention of dwelling and cart lodge not built in accordance with planning permission SE/02/3318/P – Land adjacent to Swallows, Hermitage Meadow, Snow Hill, Clare.  A parishioner raised concerns that it did not comply to the original plans and the cart lodge was much higher than originally intended and that it is also out of proportion to the front aspect of the building.    Another parishioner said that it was not possible for cars to enter the forecourt of the house without crossing over neighbouring verges and that in order to turn round cars had to reverse approximately 15m up the road to a turning area.  There was no provision for visitor’s parking except on neighbouring verges.  

	
	

	5
	County Councillor’s Report

	
	

	
	No report had been received.

	
	

	6
	Borough Councillor’s Report

	
	

	
	The Cattle Market scheme in Bury St. Edmunds will begin in the autumn.  Preparatory work will start in the next couple of weeks.  Sections of the car park will be closed at different times.  Signs will be displayed at strategic places showing where car parking spaces are available. 


Attachment to the Minutes of 20th April 2006
COMMUNITY POLICE OFFICER
CLARE ANNUAL REPORT 2006

This is a brief report covering policing in the village of Clare for the period running from 31st March ’05 to 1st April ’06.

This report contains a rundown of the crime committed in the Clare area, as well as Problems targeted, and any thing else of local relevance.

Crime

Over the previously mentioned period of time there have been 99 offences committed in Clare, this is a rise of 6 on last year. A break down of this is as follows:-

BURGLARY x 8 – down considerably from 22 last year

CRIMINAL DAMAGE x 27 – a rise of 4 offences on last year

THEFT x 24 – down 1 on last year

DOMESTIC NON CRIMES x 9 – up 7 on last year

PUBLIC ORDER / ASSAULTS x 20 – up 9 on last year

ROBERY x 1 – same as last year

OTHER x 10 – up 3 on last year (harassment, drink drive, deception etc)
Of the above crimes there is currently a 16% detection rate. Although we, as a constabulary, always follow up all leads, it is very difficult to detect offences such as the thefts and criminal damages mentioned above, when there are no witnesses and no forensic evidence. The amount of burglaries has fallen significantly. 

You will notice the domestic non-crime section, these are not actual offences but are created when we attend any domestic incident that does not reveal a substantive offence, such as arguments etc. Suffolk constabulary treat domestic violence very seriously so crimes are created in order to allow us to monitor what we are attending.

Fortunately due to continued work and regular visits of post offices and other such vulnerable locations, the Co-op has not suffered the string of burglaries, thefts and robberies that it did last year.

Neighbourhood Watch

I am pleased to say that Clare still has a number of neighbourhood watch scheme’s that have been worked on and are current and up to date.

These are in Cavendish Road, Churchill close and Chilton Street.

There are two other Schemes, which Dianne Townsend (The CWLO) and myself are in the process of trying to revamp.

Nethergate Street, which has no co-ordinator and seems to have fizzled out over the years.

The heights, which has recently lost its co-ordinator and was a very large watch. We are in the process of arranging a leaflet drop to gauge interest for co-ordinators, with a view to setting up a number of smaller watches.

If there is anyone out there not currently involved in NHW that would like to be, then please let me know.

There have been a couple of advances from the constabulary with regards NHW. The main one being the introduction of POLICE DIRECT. This is an automated system, which anyone in Suffolk can sign up to. It sends out messages in order to aid crime prevention, making you aware of fake door step knockers in the area, recent crime sprees, and sometimes asking you for information back. This is done in one of three ways, phone, text, or e-mail, and is completely free to any body who wants to sign up to it.

I have enclosed some leaflets with this report should anyone be interested.

Another is the production of and electronic neighbourhood watch newsletter, which goes out to all co-ordinators once every two weeks – a month. This keeps them updated with current goings on.

Vigilance by members of the public in reporting suspicious circumstances, people or vehicles can help reduce the number of offences such as burglary and is a great help in detecting crimes, and I would encourage people to report occurrences to the police. Our call centre can be contacted on 01284 774470.

For those who have information on offences but fear going to the police, repercussions, going to court, etc can contact crime stoppers anonymously with information on 0800 555 111, and still contribute to lowering crime in their community.

General

I have continued to address previously identified problem areas, such as speeding, with the use of SID in the village. I am now trained in the use of the hand held laser device and have been using this in the village. 

Although a lot of motorists are no doubt flashed by on coming traffic warning them to slow down, this has the effect of at least slowing them down and sending out the message that we are about!

Having said this, I have issued 5 fixed penalty tickets for speeding, and given out 12 cautions in Clare itself, and a number of others in surrounding villages such as Cavendish and Stoke By Clare.

I am aware of recent concerns about parking in the village centre. I do give out advice to motorists when I see offences, and when necessary, enforce this with the issuing of tickets.

Also connected with this, I am aware that concerns have been expressed over the resignation of the traffic warden. Just to clear matters up, this is what has happened:

Yes the Traffic warden has resigned. This however is because the role of traffic warden is no longer. Our traffic warden has now taken up position as a PCSO (Police Community Support Officer) He works out of Haverhill along with our two other PCSO’s. I have recently been in conversation with the Haverhill Inspector – Mr GENT, with regards the PCSO’s attending Clare on a regular basis, and this is currently in the pipeline. 

There is currently a government push to move over to Neighbourhood policing. The target to have this in place is by 2008, but Suffolk is hoping to have this implemented  by mid 2007. This is all still in the planning stage and a lot of what the changes are going to be is un certain, however I am hopeful and believe that this will have a positive effect on the policing of Clare. Only time will tell.

Following on from this, A focus on Community policing, and previously made comments about the Station not having set opening hours, I am planning on running a number of beat surgeries.

The plan is to have me in a set location at a certain time so as you can attend, ask any questions you may have, obtain legal or crime prevention advice, or simply just pop in and say hi.

The first of these has been arranged to take place at Clare Library on at the 9th May ’06. I will be there between 2 – 4 pm. 

Although part of Haverhill sector, we are lucky enough to have a rural police office, which for those of you who don’t know, is located in Harp Lane, Clare.

Should you have any questions or queries, I can be contacted on the following numbers:

PC 411 Chris SPRAGGONS

Tel:- 01284 774100

Fax:- 01787 277440

E-mail Christopher.Spraggons@suffolk.pnn.police.uk

PAGE  
6

